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Village of La Grange 

Zoning Board of Appeals 

Regular Meeting of September 19, 2019 

 

A regular meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals for the Village of La Grange was held at 7:30 

p.m. on Thursday, September 19, 2019 on the second floor Auditorium Room of the Village 

Hall, 53 S. La Grange Road, La Grange, Illinois. 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL  

 

Chairman Pappas called the meeting to order at 7:37 p.m. 

 

Verify Quorum 

 

Upon roll call the following were: 

Present:  Finder, Edwards, Tussing, Pappas 

Absent:  Kerpan and Blentlinger 

 

Community Development Director Charity Jones, Village Planner Heather Valone 

and Trustee liaison Beth Augustine were also present. 

 

II. APPROVAL OF MINTUES – AUGUST 15, 2019 

 

Commissioner Tussing made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Edwards to 

approve the minutes from August 15, 2019 with no changes. A voice vote was taken: 

Ayes:  All  

Nays:  None 

Motion passed 

 

III. BUSINESS AT HAND: 

 

ZBA #628 – A Variation from Paragraph 3-110C4 (Minimum Rear Yard) to 

allow the construction of an attached garage and addition within the R-4 Single 

Family Residential District, Jordan Isenberg, 941 7th Ave. 

 

Chairman Pappas asked everyone in the audience that was planning on speaking at 

this meeting to please stand and raise his/her right hand. He then administered the 

oath. He then asked for the applicant to come up to make a presentation. 

 

Applicant Presentation 

 

Jordan Isenberg came forward and introduced his architect to make a presentation. 

 

Damian Babicz, architect for the applicant, said they are proposing a house addition. 

There are a few of the challenges that on the site such as the location of the existing 

home, which makes it difficult to do anything with the current zoning requirements. 
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The second challenge is that the existing building is a slab on grade which prevents 

the homeowner from adding a second story addition. There is a one and a half car 

garage on the site that is existing. The homeowner is trying to attach the garage to 

improve the appearance of the house from the street and provide an additional 

bedroom for the applicant’s growing family. He asked if any of the Commissioners 

had questions regarding the plans. 

 

Chairman Pappas verified that there is no second floor living space above the center 

of the house. 

 

Mr. Babicz stated there is no second floor living space above the center of the house. 

There is unfinished attic space. 

 

Commissioner Edwards asked if they could not do a second story because of the 

existing house footings. 

 

Mr. Babicz said when the building sits on the ground, as the existing slab on grade 

foundation is constructed, it distributes the load evenly. When there is a footing the 

foundation can support a greater load allowing for the construction of a second story. 

With Illinois climate the whole house will move a little during the winter. It is not 

possible to do a second story on this house with the existing foundation. 

 

Commissioner Tussing asked what is the size of the garage. 

 

Mr. Babicz stated it is 24 feet by 24 feet. 

 

Chairman Pappas asked if they had considered living quarters above the garage.  

 

Mr. Babicz said a full 42 inch foundation would be needed to construct living space 

above the proposed garage. To connect the 42 inch to the existing slab on grade 

building it will behave differently and it would potentially create cracks and roof 

damage. Also, the elevation of the building included in the application submittals 

shows that it is a nice single level house. If an addition was added on the on top of the 

garage it will look out of character with the remaining house.  

 

Chairman Pappas asked if they considered any other potential remedies. 

 

Mr. Babicz stated since a second story could not be added; they did look at going 

different directions. With the current proposal the building is exceeding the current 

required front and side yards. If they built onto the front and sides it would not create 

a very organized floor plan and it does not create enough room for the applicant’s 

family. Off of 7th Avenue there is a fireplace and so there is only the potential to 

expand the house a few feet. With the current layout the house is being divided with 

the livable space on the left side and the bedrooms to right.  

 



3 

 

Chairman Pappas said the challenge here is the required rear yard setback. 

Historically, for detached garages they had them go right up to the lot line. With 

houses like this there used to be an alley or it was platted for alley at one point in 

time. Variation applications for relief from the rear yard for an addition have been 

done, and applications for garages have been done, but never both combined so this 

could be precedence setting. He asked if the applicant had looked at any another 

alternatives.  

 

Mr. Babicz stated they did look at going all the way around the house to add square 

footage as well as placing the garage in a different location. Whatever side they were 

looking at adding to still left the issue of a nonfunctional floor plan. This is the best 

layout for the family to give them the best square footage as well as providing them 

the attached garage.  

 

Mr. Isenberg said their current garage is about three feet from their neighbor to the 

north’s fence and they are proposing pull the garage forward to allow for a larger 

separation. The neighbors to the west have also approved the addition and he can 

have them write something up as well stating this. All the other options made the 

house standout and look funny.  

 

Chairman Pappas asked if the setback of the proposed garage lines up with the 

neighbors to the east.  

 

Mr. Isenberg agreed and explained how the neighbor’s garage would align with the 

proposed garage. He indicated that the neighbors to the east were unable to attend 

tonight, but they did support his application. He stated that he will obtain a letter of 

support from the eastern neighbors before the Board meeting.  Present this evening 

are the neighbors to the north who also are in support of the proposal. 

 

Mrs. Valone stated staff did receive a letter today from a neighbor and has provided a 

copy for the Commission on the dais.    

 

Commissioner Finder asked what is the required setback from the vacated alley 

property line. 

 

Mrs. Valone said that the alley is vacated and it has been conveyed to the property 

owners so it is actually part of the applicant’s property. There would not be a setback 

from the vacated alley line but rather the rear property line which is in the center of 

the former alley. She showed the property lines on the projector screen for the 

Commissioners.  

 

Chairman Pappas asked if there were any further questions from the Commission. 

None responded. He then asked if the applicant wanted to add anything else. 

 

Mr. Babicz stated the current garage is in poor condition and is closer to the neighbor 

than the proposed attached garage. The applicant’s goal is to create a greater 
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separation between the garage and the property lines. Also the proposal would reduce 

the surface area of the driveway. The proposed two car garage will allow the owner 

park his cars inside the garage and out of the elements.  

 

Chairman Pappas said despite the fact that the proposal is adding square footage for 

the addition and garage, the overall lot coverage is not changing that much. He 

thanked the applicant for their time. He then asked if there were any further questions 

for staff. None responded. 

   

Zoning Board of Appeals Discussion 

 

Chairman Pappas stated they should go through the Variation Standards and start with 

“Unique Physical Condition”.  

 

Commissioner Finder said he feels that they meet this standard because the existing 

structure only yields a rear yard of 29 feet. They have an existing garage that is in 

poor condition and the current home location is restricting the placement of a new 

garage. This is a house that was constructed before the Zoning Code and the applicant 

is being required to follow the Zoning Code that was developed after the house and 

garage were built.  

 

Commissioner Tussing stated she agrees with Commissioner Finder. She then 

discussed the next standard of “not self-created”. The houses current placement does 

not allow the applicant many options for the construction of an addition. And the 

existing slab on grade foundation further restricts the applicant’s alternatives. She 

feels it is a unique physical condition and not self-created.  

 

Chairman Pappas asked how old is the house. 

 

Mr. Isenberg said the center of the house was originally a cottage on a golf course, 

but he is not sure of exact date. He assumed ownership of the property in 2017.  

 

Mrs. Valone stated the first record the Community Development Department has of 

the home is from 1967. The 1967 permit was for a modification to an existing house.  

 

Chairman Pappas said continuing with the standards, he then read through the 

standard “Not Merely Special Privilege” and all Commissioners agreed this standard 

was met. He continued with “Code and Plan Purposes” reading through the standard 

and staff comments. He stated they have to look at why they have required rear yards. 

There can be talk about air, space, sunlight, and density. The challenge is they are 

asking for a rear yard variance for an attached garage as well as a variation for an 

addition. With having both the garage and addition they are blocking out a lot of light 

to the neighbor. Looking at the elevation there will be a much longer building that the 

neighbors will be looking at compared to just the existing detached garage.  
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Commissioner Edwards stated the way the house was built prior to 1967 makes it 

difficult. He appreciates the Comprehensive Plan trying to accommodate the existing 

housing stock without tearing down a house and building something new like a giant 

house with a front loading garage.  

 

Commissioner Finder said there was a good point brought up about the neighbors to 

the north and east will be faced with a wall of new housing. If the north and east 

elevations are inspected it shows that the proposed design was careful not include a 

big gable or something that would increase the mass of the house. 

 

Commissioner Tussing stated that based on the applicant’s testimony the only other 

option is to tear the fireplace, which would assist in constructing an addition onto the 

house.  

 

Chairman Pappas said the standards for granting variations indicate that costs are not 

a reason to grant a variation. However, the costs in this application cannot be left out 

of the discussion. The only option besides the variation is to demolish the house and 

construct a new house which is an unreasonable expense.  

 

Commissioner Tussing stated it is not like they are trying to get more coverage and 

feels that the request is within reason.  

 

Chairman Pappas asked what is the building coverage. 

 

Mrs. Valone said per the Zoning Code the maximum permitted building coverage is 

35% and the maximum lot coverage is 45% and the applicant is not proposing to 

exceeding coverage maximum. 

 

Mrs. Jones stated the Commissioners can consider the garage and addition as two 

separate components or as one if that would help the Commissioner’s in 

deliberations. 

 

Mr. Babicz said another item to consider is that if the garage is attached it is no longer 

an accessory structure, so it could to review the request variation as one addition to 

the building rather than two components.     

 

Chairman Pappas stated that on page nine of the staff report lists pervious variation 

requests for attached garages is between four and five feet. While detached garages 

can go very close to the property line, typically the house is set much further from the 

property lines than a detached garage. In the past 10 years an addition request has not 

being granted closer than 10 feet to the lot line, which makes this request for six feet 

tough. The current neighbors might not have a problem with it but what about future 

residents. He asked if there were any further comments from the Commission. 

 

Commissioner Edwards said he understands the concern about setting precedence but 

this is a unique situation. If you look at the house to the east, it is almost like a mirror 
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situation. If they were ever to come before the Commission in the future, it looks like 

they would be making a similar request. 

 

Commissioner Tussing stated she agreed the neighbor to the east would have the 

same problem.  

 

Chairman Pappas said there is no doubt that corner lots have special challenges that 

other lots do not have. The uniqueness of the lot is that the house was built in the 

extreme northeast section of the lot preventing the ability to add on the house. 

 

Commissioner Finder stated there is also the issue that the house has a slab on grade 

foundation that prevents vertical additions. He is nervous about setting a precedence 

with the non-garage space encroaching into the required rear yard as proposed. 

However, they are not building beyond the maximum lot or building coverages. They 

should be allowed to build up to the lot and building coverages. Because of the 

unique location and the existing structure, they cannot practically do it anywhere else. 

If the Zoning Board of Appeals says no, are they denying the applicant substantial 

rights to maximize square footage that otherwise they would be able to do on any 

other lot.  

 

Commissioner Tussing said they are asking to go from a two bedroom to a three-

bedroom home which is the norm in the neighborhood.  

 

Chairman Pappas asked if there were any further comments or questions from the 

Commission. None responded. He then called for a motion for recommendation. 

 

Zoning Board of Appeals Recommendation 

 

Commissioner Edwards made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Finder to 

recommend to the President and Board of Trustees approval of Case #628 - a 

Variation from Paragraph 3-110C4 (Minimum Rear Yard) to allow the construction 

of an attached garage and addition within the R-4 Single Family Residential District 

for 941 7th Avenue. A roll call vote was taken: 

Ayes:  Edwards, Finder, Tussing, Pappas 

Nays:  None 

Motion passed 

 

IV. OLD BUSINESS 

 

None 

 

V. NEW BUSINESS 

 

None 

 

VI. ADJOURNMENT 
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Commissioner Tussing made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Edwards to 

adjourn the meeting at 8:32 p.m. A voice vote was taken: 

Ayes:  All 

Nays:  None 

Motion passed 

 

 

 

 

Minutes prepared by Peggy Halper 
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